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The 9th GLOBE Africa annual Regional Meeting, February 26-28th 2014, Mossel Bay, South Africa
GENERAL REPORT
The 9th GLOBE Africa annual Meeting was held in Mossel Bay, South Africa from 26 – 28th February 2014 with a welcome, greetings and opening ceremony on 26h at Ponto Grill. The Executive Mayor of town, Mrs. Alderlady MARIE FERREIRA was present and made her opening speech. After talking about the recent discovery in the Pinnacle Point caves (we visited last year during the 8th Annual meeting (photo 1, photo 2, photo 3, photo 4, photo 5, and photo 6 !!), in Mossel Bay of clear evidence of human habitation dating back 160 000 years, and evidence of the origination the same number of years ago of modern human behavior, which was until recently thought to have originated in Europe approximately 40 000 years ago, she expressed her own and her Council’s appreciation for the very important work GLOBE does by involving and educating the leaders of tomorrow, the young people who might one day have to take important decisions on the preservation of what she called “Mother Earth”. 
She also mentioned that the archaeological excavations have furthermore revealed similarly interesting evidence of climate change over many thousands of years, which will be most useful in the study of the phenomenon of climate change which is very topical subject for GLOBE. She finished by wishing a fruitful and constructive meeting to the delegates. 

In his address, Dr. Tony Murphy, as the Director of GLOBE, thanked the executive mayor for her hearty welcome to Mossel Bay and kind words for GLOBE. 
The objective of this meeting was to work towards greater participation, cooperation, collaboration and innovation to strengthen the GLOBE program in the Africa region.

The Anticipated outcomes will be:

Better cooperation, collaboration and greater participation. The Program will allow for some innovative ideas to make collaborative projects exciting for participation by schools and communities. This should also lead to meaningful contribution by amongst other the private sector. The GLOBE Program in Africa will be more visible with all activities published on the regional website, social networks and media pages.        
Apart from Tony MURPHY, Director of GLOBE Program representing the GPO, most of the Africa country coordinators, the Regional Alumni Representative Ylliass Destin LAWANI from Benin, and his fellow alum from  South Africa Mr. Alain du PLESSIS attended this event. 
	Names
	Designation
	Phone
	Emails

	Tony Murphy
	Director of GLOBE
	303-497-2625 
	tmurphy@globe.gov

	Cornell Lewis
	Raytheon /USA
	626.744.5537
	Cornell.C.Lewis@jpl.nasa.gov 

	KAMBIWOA  Lawrence  
	Cameroon Coordinator
	0023796149618

0023722742033
	lawrence96k@yahoo.com


	RANDRIANARISOA Paul
	Madagascar Coordinator
	00261331106321
	randripaul@yahoo.fr


	LWIKOLELA Robert Euphrase  
	Tanzania Coordinator
	00255754363110
	robertlwikolela@yahoo.com


	MWANGI Charles
	Assistant CC. Kenya
	00254722537453
	mainacharles@gmail.com


	Prof. ZERIHUN Woldu
	New Ethiopia Coordinator
	00251911407255
	zerihun.woldu@aau.edu.net


	ABERA Ledet Shibeshi 
	HoA-REC &N

Adis Abeba University
	00251920499393
	ledets@hoarec.org 

	Bjorn Perks
	SAWS
	
	

	FALL  Ngossé
	Senegal Coordinator
	00221771018677

00221771018677
	fallngosse@yahoo.fr


	MEMINE ME ZVE Séraphine
	Gabon Coordinator
	0024107843785

00241763595
	adadaseraphine@yahoo.fr


	NAMAPALA T. Maria
	Assistant CC. Namibia
	
	

	MOKGADI  Madiga
	South Africa Coordinator
	0027128436866

00270829440036
	mokgadi.madiga@dst.gov.za


	Dr. Celestin NTIVUGURUZWA
	Rwanda coordinator
	Tel:+250(0)78 841 34 63

	ntivuguruzwac@yahoo.fr 

	Dr. Celestine OKOYE
	Assistant CC. Nigeria 
	
	

	Ylliass Destin LAWANI
	Alumni Coordinator - Africa
	0022995235037
	ylliass@gmail.com
alumni@globe-africa.org


	Alain du PLESSIS
	Alumni South Africa
	00
	alainjesse@yahoo.com 

	BRETTENNY Mark
	GLOBE Africa Regional Officer
	0027722737997
	mark@globe-africa.org


	BRETTENNY Rogeline
	GLOBE Africa Regional Office
	0027822980095
	rogeline@globe-africa.org



The following GLOBE countries did not attend: Benin (excused), Mali (excused), Ghana (excused), Guinea Conakry (last minute government assignment), Burkina Faso (non responsive), Cape Verde (non responsive), CHAD (CC on official mission – assassinated last year on 25 April 2013), Gambia (no cc appointed), Niger (non responsive), Uganda (excused).
There were also Skype appearance of Dr. Mikki McComb-Kobza from Oceans 4 Teens and Mr. Michael O’Toole for the Kilimandjaro Expedition.
The meeting was coordinated by Mr. Mark Brettenny, and Dr. Tony Murphy GLOBE Program Office director was in attendance. 

Mr. Mark BRETTENNY, made opening remarks, and communicated the agenda of the meeting (Photo Mark). Then he introduced Mr. Alain du Plessis, South African GLOBE Alumni who is completing his studies in environmental Science, and will work closely with Captain FLANAGAN, and Mr. Ylliass LAWANI, to develop possible research for next GLE.
He also introduced Mr. Tony Murphy by welcoming him at the meeting (Photo Tony). 

The director of GLOBE shared with the delegates the new vision for the future of the GLOBE program. He expressed that NASA will remain the primary funder of the Program, and that UCAR will continue to run it for the next 3 years. Support will continue from NOAA which is primary to staff in, and from the states. However there will be changes. The program itself is going to pick off the point of view of NASA, and anything that has to do with the policy around the program will be run from NASA. The GLOBE Program Office (GPO) will become GLOBE Implementation Office (GIO), and will be looking at basically implementing ideas that the community has come forward with. What other will happen is that the education committee and the science committee are going to be dispended and dissolved, and at their place, there will going to be five (5) working groups namely Science- Education- Technology- Communication and Evaluation. The GPO is currently working on drafting a series of Terms of References for the groups to work under. There would be eight (8) members in each of the working groups (this gathers the international representation in those groups) As there are six (6) Regions in the program there will be a member from each region on each of the working groups, and these elected member will have experiences in one of the five (5) working group fields (science, education etc). So there is two (2) left other. The GPO is not sure how those two members are going to be selected.
Basically the five (5) working groups are going to meet regularly on the phone, probably ones every two (2) months to talk about topics related to the program and they will make recommendations which will go forward to NASA for implementation decision. 
While the working groups will be meeting every two (2) months on the phone, there would be a Chair of each working group and those chairs will meet every intermediate month to share information. Sometimes working groups will work together.

Dr Tony also added that there would be a nomination process (self nomination or group nomination), and people should consider what area of those working groups they would like to get involved with…
He finished by announcing that there will be a working group meeting before the next GLOBE Learning Expedition (GLE) in India, and that the GPO will work to get those groups in place so that there will be a face to face meeting in India.
After introducing Dr. E. CLOETE as the newest GLOBE Africa Scientist, Mr. Mark Brettenny let followed the presentation of country reports with much to be excited about, many interesting as well as promising programmes put in place. 
The first was made by Mr. KAMBIWOA Lawrence from Cameroon (see file attached named Cameroon). The key ideas are about activities like: 
· Teacher training workshops for primary and secondary schools 

The workshops are supervised by the Country-coordinator as well as fine grained science teachers (department heads). Workshops in the region are not yet on the network however this is in the pipeline.

· The future plans are to create regional support teams: 3 within this year (2014)

· Better local raining workshops

· Increase GLOBE outreach in the country
The second presentation of the day was from Mr. Robert LWIKOLELA of Tanzania. Mainly he said that:
· Within the region there is collaboration with the WWF to support schools in the Victoria Basin  

· Improved research into soil erosion and organic farms

· Energy saving initiatives

The goals of programmes in the region are to improve teaching abilities and experience through GLOBE 

Increase the numbers of students and research in the region

To create awareness and knowledge of the area
Challenges the region faces:

· Funding

· Teacher morale

· Schools being scattered far throughout the region

· Equipment

· Transfer of GLOBE teachers away from schools in the region.

Future plans in the region

· Involving more primary and secondary schools in the region to deal with Eco gardens, poultry keeping, forestation and other environmental activities

· Seeking collaboration with other interested parties “Other actors”.

Dr. Celestine OKOYE, Assistant Country Coordinator of Nigeria, during his presentation said that his country experiences problems as there is such a large number of schools in the area and reaching all these schools is a burden.

There are however programme in place to help create awareness and enthusiasm in the field of education. 

Collaboration with NMC, National Water Institute and Global Science Development Initiative in organising Olympiad for schools, which in turn grooms scientist, mathematicians and engineers for the future.

The main method of interaction and participation with the schools is in the form of competitions with a financial incentive for the winners.

Challenges:

· Budget is limited, late budget release which in turn results in late execution of programmes.

· Lack of fund leads to struggling in capacity building  of the stuff in the region

The third presentation was about the Horn of Africa Regional Environmental Centre and Network (HoA-REC &N) in Ethiopia. It was made by Mrs. ABERA Ledet Shibeshi from the Adis Abeba University (AAU) under the supervision of Pr. ZERIHUN Woldu.
The region is very involved in partnership programmes which allows for more initiatives.
Main focus in the region

· Social Ecological Sustainability

· Environmental Governance and Education

· Climate Resilience

1. Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation

2. Sustainable energy

Another initiative is that in Gallele Botanical Gardens which is owned by the university has developed a Green building with no artificial cooling and grass roof which will regulate heat in the building. There will also be a chimney which burns recycled briquettes in winter to allow for heat in the building.
Finally there is a “portable gas” project, which is a way in which local community members are provided with natural gas for special methane stoves. Community members are supplied with methane stoves as well as special carrier bags which can hold and store methane gas. The gas is produced in a type of furnace and transferred to the carrier bags via a pipe and the bag inflates like a balloon being filled with air. This bag is light weight and can be transported over long distances as it is holding a gas which has almost no weight. The gas is also less volatile as pure methane gas as there is water vapour as well as Carbon dioxide present in the production of this methane form.
After lunch at Ponto Grill, there was a special presentation of Capt. Flanagan from Lady Amber who presented the Argo program. This program views the subsurface oceans much like satellites see the ocean surface.

Instead of a single satellite circling the globe, 3000 floats provided by 24 nations, coordinated by the International Argo Steering Team are spread over the global oceans.

Floats collect a temperature and salinity profile every 10 days, with data returned by satellite.

Before floats, subsurface ocean data could only be collected by a ship or a fixed-point mooring. 
Argo is revolutionary three points:
·  In data quantity.
·  In geographic coverage.
·  In data accessibility,
and has many research applications like : 

-climate

- Heat and freshwater storage

- Water mass formation and characteristics

- Ocean circulation and transport
All data are freely available on the internet, within about 24 hours (http://www.argo.net).

Captain Flanagan has also talked about what he called kids on board which allows all nationality young men/women to spend at least 2 years on board of his ship Lady Amber. He expressed his desire to get GLOBE involved!!

In the regional office report he made, Mr. Brettenny talked the necessity to develop a responsible citizenship, and to have African scientists physically on the Mt. Kilimanjaro 2014 learning Expedition, which he considered as the pride of the GLOBE Africa Region. His speech followed five (5) different points:
1. Teacher Training

2. Ocean Science Outreach

3. Strategic Partnership

4. Science Network

5. Alumni Network

He also invited Country Coordinators to send their initiatives and ideas to the regional office and share them to the world community.

Then Prof. Woldu talked talked about Invasive Allien Plant Species Protocol and Lake Victoria Project. He said that there are many research potentials in Africa (Lake Victoria countries for example) and that GLOBE community should draw a regional driving project in that way. He invited the CC to contribute to this project by making their inputs. Mark suggested that this project must begin in the next two months (no later than may 2014).
Discussion followed and decisions have been taken as indicated in the following table:

	Topic
	Discussion
	Resolutions 
	Actions planned
	Due date
	Responsible person

	Invasive Allien Plant Species Prot
	Ideas may also come from young generation as it is a future problem
	Working group formed
	Drafting Term of References and a concept note
	Before September 2014
	Prof. Woldu

	Lake Victoria Project
	
	
	
	
	

	Other research can be done with your led
	Wait for CCs inputs
	Ideas must be sent to Mark
	
	
	


After this Africa initiatives discussion, Dr Mikki McComb-Kobza of Oceans 4 Teens (Ocean Classroom) Skype In to present the concept and the collaboration opportunities with GLOBE Africa. 

This project name Oceans 4 Teens aims to Empower, Educate and Inspire Teens to have a voice for the ocean. As community outreach they engage and educate the public about the ocean and what they do. They create collaborations and build lasting partnerships.

Oceans 4 Teens mission is empowering our next generation to become impassioned stewards for the ocean through education, experiential learning, scientific research and innovative technologies. 
Then Mr. Michael O’Toole also Skype in and talked about the Kilimanjaro Expedition. He said that the 2012 edition was successful as the entire world participated physically and virtually. He expressed his desire to have more Africa scientist on board this year (2014 edition) and encouraged CCs to participate with their students.
Next expedition is planned for the period between 20 and 30 September 2014
Day 2, 21 April 2013 continued with Country reports. Ms. Fall NGOSSE from Senegal in her presentation talked about the strengths and weak points regarding GLOBE in Senegal. She called for a better mobilization of GLOBE Community, and as she said, GLOBE is an extraordinary environmental program. She said that many of African CCs are facing funding and lack of materials challenges to better implement the program in their countries (see the general discussion below), and asked for a better communication system for the next meetings. She pointed that francophone GLOBE countries are not there because of the lack of information in French. Despite the lack of funding she made activities and got support of National meteorology Service and the International Francophone Organization (OIF). Her work with GLOBE helped to her nomination as Inspector of school wellbeing (1st place in the selection process) and her selection to participate to the WISE (World Innovation Summit for Education) Program since last year (she asked CCs to work with WISE.For more information go to http://www.wise-qatar.org )
A general discussion about how to finance the GLOBE activities and bring U.S Embassy fund these activities in the countries took place. It had been said that for U.S embassies, putting GLOBE activities in their funding plan is very difficult as the areas they fund are sometimes different from GLOBE areas. They generally plan out a year to year plan, and it depends on the time the GLOBE country is asking for funds. It is sometimes necessary to have a cover letter from GLOBE Program. Tony told the CCs that if in that case, they want to talk to the U.S embassy and they want a letter from the GPO, he can do that and send the letter to the embassy. It is clear that some embassies are involved with GLOBE in the world, and some are not. It is different from countries and regions. Tony suggested sending periodic (every 3 months) updates to all of the Embassies in the region, with copy to the GLOBE CCs in the region, of what activity is happening with GLOBE in the region.

Lawrence from Cameroon proposed that the budget for workshop should be use once every two years, to buy GLOBE instruments to be distributed to the countries, in order to help them strengthen their workshops. Tony promised to forward this idea to NASA.
Ms. MOKGADI Madiga from South Africa talked about the achievements (learners activities and teachers workshops), challenges (getting equipment, log in details and access to internet), and way forward (schools to identify a topic relevant to their environment and focus on researching the topic; source assistance from neighboring Universities to assist the schools).

The major thing she talked about was the support of South African government to GLOBE. She is the only CC who had a budget increase. She also indicated that the next phase will be to support active trained teachers and schools. She also indicated the intention of the DST to support participation at the GLE in India. She also requested that cc’s visit and comment on the poster presentation she brought with. 
Since the 8th annual meeting Madagascar made many activities. The Country Coordinator present at this meeting, Mr. Paul Randrianarisoa said that in his country GLOBE is considered as a program that initiates innovative ideas for improving the educational system. In this case GLOBE works in collaboration with public and private institutions. All activities that were undertaken were done in order to reach this target. All training workshops organized incorporates the Education for sustainable development into the themes of the workshop because actually GLOBE Madagascar is working closely with WWF to implement this project in the country.

GLOBE Madagascar has also participated in different workshops related to the introduction of ESD in the education system. 
In October 2013: extension of GLOBE schools in organizing training workshop - basic protocols- for new GLOBE teachers.

In December 2013: Following up of GLOBE activities and teacher coaching to identify some problems related to the advancement of GLOBE’s implementation in each GLOBE school  -(15 schools were visited); 

Purchasing of some GLOBE materials from Forestry suppliers INC for some GLOBE schools in collaboration with WWF Madagascar; 

Participation in international competition organized by GPO for the 2nd Annual Student Research Exhibition to be held in conjunction with the 17th Annual Partner Meeting in August 2013. Lycée Rabemananjara of Madagascar took the first place with two (2) research project accepted : "Research on Climate and Phenology: The Passing of a Possible Climate Change on the Lapse of Plants as 'Terminalia catappa' and 'Terminalia Mantaly" and "The impact of temperature changes on larval mosquito outbreaks". 
Effective participation in implementation of Education sustainable development Comity for Madagascar. 

Collaboration with UNESCO for covering the costs of the attending of one GLOBE teacher from Lycée Rabemananjara to climate change course in South Africa 

Collaboration with UNICEF for sustainability of « connecting classroom » one project letting young people to communicate each other and to exchange experience in learning strategy. 

January-February 2014: following up of GLOBE activities and coaching of teachers and students followed by dispatching of some GLOBE materials 

February 2014: Participation of GLOBE students in organizing an exhibition in 2 regions of Madagascar to sensitize community in environmental awareness and to show why and how is science important in this case. 
As Perspectives GLOBE Madagascar expects to collaborate with WWF Madagascar to introduce children to marine education   in Northern part of Madagascar (they hope to start with the primary school level since at this level they instinctively have a holistic view of the environment.)

Following Paul, Dr. Celestin NTIVUGURUZWA Country Coordinator of Rwanda recalled their Vision: making Rwanda a middle income country by 2020 all public institutions were merged to form a new university moving towards our overall goal of our Vision 2020. GLOBE Rwanda aims to move towards this overall goal. Especially many activities were made:
Former KIE remains with its mission of training teachers at all levels with affiliated 2 colleges and 12 TTC 

All programs were reviewed and GLOBE especially GLOBE Protocols were included in science and education modules 

One research project was written and submitted for funding (not selected) 

Involving GLOBE in student research projects and action research 

Instead of this the major challenge of GLOBE Program is that it is a non funded program and consequently without budget. They want to put GLOBE activities in an action plan because the action plan goes with budget 

Ms. NAMAPALA T. Maria, Assistant CC. Namibia, remember that in Namibia GLOBE is implemented through WIMSA ECD who’s goal is to increase environmental education opportunities to San people so they fully participate in and contribute to issues affecting their lives. As Objectives they aim to improve environmental education outcomes for San people through promotion of ECD. WIMSA ECD works with elementary schools and SAN communities. Their elementary GLOBE Program integrates many chapters like ECD Earth System Science Education, Develop Science Story Books, Language Committees, Language Teachers, San Learners, and Communities. These san communities are facing many problems like: Human Rights Violations, Discrimination, Extreme Poverty, Violence and abuses, Lack of training, high illiteracy, HIV/AIDS, Gender Issues.
The process WIMSA use is: Self representation; engaging the SADC Civil Society NGO Forum; San Council representative per country; Indigenous Regional Conference: Any thing for us, without us, is against us; SASEF – think tank; Advocacy work ongoing with States / stakeholders; Lobbying and promote fundamental human rights; Networks established: voice of the San; promote self organization and resource management.
As achievements, WIMSA grants Access to education; established ECD centers; trained care givers and Language Translators; guarantees availabilities of materials in ECD; promotes the use of mother tongue, and Earth System Science Education.
However WIMSA got as challenges ahead the lack of funds for GLOBE Program.

They need help to promote earth system science in san communities.
The presentation of Mr. Bjorn Perks of the South African Weather Service talked about their activities and the collaboration with GLOBE. He mentioned the adopted custodian of data drifters for GLOBE Africa, Arctic research (South African National Antarctic Program or SANAP Activities), weather and outreach. 

Mr. Cornell C Lewis of Raytheon Web Services communicated about the new developments occurred on the www.globe.gov website, and Basic admin training – creating workshops, student accounts and Data entry.
Just before lunch delegates are invited to toast a special cake Rogeline Brettenny offered to them. This was a very special moment to all.

After lunch there were a review of GPO Trainer and Master Trainer Plan, and a discussion on the regional Training Priorities and capacity building, led by Mark and Tony.

Ms. MEMINE ME ZVE Séraphine, country Coordinator of Gabon who just arrived to the meeting, presented her report. 
Bilateral agreement with Gabon government was signed in 2003 and 7 GLOBE schools were trained and equipped. Later there was a training of all management personnel: Educational Adviser and Inspectors. Then GLOBE protocols were integrated in the curricula of Life Sciences and Earth in the schools.

From 2004 to 2006 there was a training of teachers in the implementation of GLOBE protocols in six provinces (states): Woleu-Ntem, Ngounié, Haut-Ogooué, Moyen-Ogooué, Ogooué Maritime, Ogooué-Lolo and Estuaire
But in the schools teachers were overburdened (8 classes of 80 students on average per teacher) and GLOBE activities additional charges are not included in the hourly rate. 
Student Evaluation were   refuted by the administration in 2011 GLOBE Gabon educational Guide was produced on CD – Rom, and 500 copies were distributed to teachers.
In 2012 there was collaboration with the Jane Goodall Foundation in raising awareness for the protection of great apes and validation of students and teachers manuals.

The main activity this year was the visit of the first Assistant Secretary of State Daniel A. CLUDE to the club GLOBE of Lycée Nelson MANDELA. The delegation was composed with the Vice Consul of the Embassy, Cultural Counselor, Director of the Provincial Academy, the Deputy Secretary General in charge of teaching. 

It is important to note that the report of the Nelson Mandela Club GLOBE to the Ministry of Forest Economy helped build a law prohibiting sand mining in this area with construction of a permanent checkpoint

But GLOBE in Gabon is facing several problems like irregular statement of atmospheric and phenological data in institutions like LANM, ENS, RSNB, ASW, LJJA, LJJB.... As said this data were irregular and uncommitted (Regular data only four months in 2011...).
unfortunaly the Weather shelter received (with over materials) from the US Embassy to the Club in 2004, and renovated in early November was destroyed recently during the strike (teachers and students, suspension of socio-educational activities for two months)

The rehabilitation of the botanical trail is on the way and GLOBE Gabon subscribe to the operating budget of the Ministry (2.000 €), but because of the division of the department, the budget is currently revisited. They hope to keep the line GLOBE in this budget.
Then followed the GLOBE alumni representative presentation. Mr. Ylliass Destin LAWANI  emphases the fact that the Alumni must be considered in the development of GLOBE. They are the link between the past and the future of the program all other the world. 
GLOBE Alumni are present in Benin, Cameroon, Ethiopia, Gabon, Ghana, Kenya, Madagascar, Nigeria, Senegal, South Africa, and Tanzania. Many activities were done in the region since last meeting such as :

· Participation at the GAC Annual Meetings

· Team Member of the 2012 (virtually) and 2013 (physically) Kilimandjaro expedition

· Help translate documents as member of the Regional Help Desk Office.

· Google Group Discussions. Posts included topics such as events, recruitment, web development, facebook, communication and arranging for Skype meetings.

· Benin GLOBE Alumni is a member of the African Technology Policy Studies (ATPS) to promote GLOBE Program and make it known by other African scientist network. GLOBE Alumni Benin had been associated with a research project named “Youths as the driven forces behind community adaptation to climate change in Karimama and Malanville (Benin)” conducted by “Jeunesse et Developpement NGO” http://www.jeunesseetdeveloppement.org. Their background and expertise at GLOBE was very useful for the success of this research.

· Benin GLOBE Alumni had initiated a Radio Program named « Ciel-Mer et Terre » which talks about GLOBE, on Radio Univers, the radio station of University of Benin, broadcasting both on the campus and the capital of Benin Cotonou.

· They were able to reconnect with the alumni representative of African countries like Ghana and Nigeria and have facilitated the contact with the country coordinators of the GLOBE Program.

· During the 8th GLOBE Africa annual Meeting which held in Mossel Bay, South Africa from 20 – 23 April 2013, they managed to have the support of all of the African country coordinators to work with their alumni and maximum ease of creation in their countries of GLOBE Alumni national associations.

· They have also started a coaching program with GLOBE teachers, in conjunction with the country coordinators, in order to help them (and through them their students) to capture all research projects and initiatives of the GPO. The last example is the GLOBE students of Lycee Rabemananjar in Madagascar who were able to submit on time their "Research on Climate and Phenology: The Passing of a Possible Climate Change on the Lapse of Plants as 'Terminalia catappa' and 'Terminalia Mantaly" and "The impact of temperature changes on larval mosquito outbreaks". These research projects had been accepted for the 2nd Annual Student Research Exhibition to be held in conjunction with the 17th Annual Partner Meeting in August 2013.

· On 1st and 7th October 2013, they organized a skype meeting with the African Alumni community in order to teach them how to create their account on the new website of GLOBE Program, and how to join Alumni Community and others on the website. For these meetings they got the active participation of Mr. Andrew Roller from the GLOBE Community Support Team. As Ylliass said, he made a wonderful work and continuing to help them to be on board. This meeting was special as it brought to them special guests like Mrs Mary Curtin, the International Coordinator of GLOBE, Mr. Gary Randolph, the lead for the Science and Education team, and more than 50 people from GLOBE!!!

· Skype Communication – ongoing with individual alumni in Africa

· Skype Meetings of regional leaders (Alumni country representatives)

· Celebration of WEDs and Earth Days (2011, 2012 and 2013)

· Promotion of English language through the GLOBE Program in Madagascar. This project is called « TEACHING REPORT WRITING THROUGH GLOBE PROGRAM» and is initiated by the country representative, Mr.  FABRIOLAH Morady Kanoso.
· Creation of country Facebook pages : Benin-Cameroon-Ghana

· With the support of the regional office African Alumni have been associated to the development of the GLOBE new website, as tester, and Mr. Ylliass LAWANI is currently member of the next GLE India 2014 organizing Committee, representing the continent!!

Mr. LAWANI presented a successful initiative of a Beninese GLOBE Alumni called  

YOUTH ENTREPRENEURS PARTNERS (YEP) which provide young entrepreneurs with an interactive internet portal that help them create their green business. On YEP, youth benefit from Trainings, Mentorship and Seed-funding. For more information feel free to visit their facebook page at : https://www.facebook.com/youthentrepreneurspartners 

As challenges African GLOBE Alumni are expecting to create a strong social network which can help all alumni be linked nationally and regionally, and a confident relationship with CCs, in order to link the new generation to the older. They want to identify funding sources and fundraising skills; and use all the funding opportunities to strengthen the GLOBE alumni organizations, and why not raise funds for the national coordinations.

Their incoming activities are:
· Continue assisting GLOBE CCs 

· Help involve African countries in all the GLOBE research Programs. 

· Continue to facilitate communication with Africa French speaking countries by sustaining the translation of the GLOBE news brief in french 

· Prepare the 1st GLOBE Alumni face-to-face meeting for Africa region. 

· Assure the establishment of GLOBE Alumni organizations in the countries where they don’t exist like Uganda (for example). 

· Assure the creation of Countries Facebook pages to help communicate about alumni activities 

On behalf of the Africa GLOBE Alumni, Mr. LAWANI made recommendations to the GPO and the Africa Regional Office such as:
· Continue to support alumni to attend the Regional meetings and events 

· Help at last 2 alumni to attend next GLOBE Learning Expedition taking place in India in 2014 

· Encourage the nomination of Alumni as assistants trainers 

· Grant for Alumni Meeting from GLOBE partners and U.S Embassies.

The recommendations to the African Country Coordinators are:

· Help to create or strengthen an alumni structure in your countries 

· Gently Work with Alumni to develop engagement events for youth. 

· Facilitate the alumni access to your national partners 

· Sign an agreement with these Alumni organizations, and promote this partnership to better the implementation of the GLOBE Program in your countries. 
· Encourage the GAC to develop and commit to a structure that includes communication and fundraising strategies. 

· Help GLOBE Alumni to Partner with organizations that promote Youth Leadership at all levels. 

· Promote their most dynamic alumni as their assistant 

On day 3, the last day of the meeting, Mr. Mark made a daily Planning Objective :  Review from the previous day, and  the last presentation took place. It was Mr. MWANGI Charles, assistant Kenyan Country Coordinator who did a wonderful presentation about GLOBE activities in his country since last annual meeting. 
Currently GLOBE program in Kenya is headed by Dr. John Kimani, CEO - National Space Secretariat in collaboration with Ministry of Education. They have adopted as an outreach program for NSS & to provide funding. But very few schools are currently active in the program (instead of this Kenyan schools took the first/seconde/third place of the Africa region regarding the late students art competition organized by the GPO), and they are facing a lack of equipment/instruments for taking readings/conducting research. There is also lack of awareness of the huge benefits that the GLOBE program would offer to learners 

A GLOBE program concept paper was developed to guide implementation of program in Kenya. Schools to pilot the GLOBE program are identified (includes previous schools in the program). Target pilot schools (15 secondary schools and 10 primary schools) all near Nairobi. Charles proposed to conduct GLOBE training for these primary and secondary school teachers in August 2014. 

The concept paper will be developed through 2 phases. Phase one will be for 3 years with specific activities, and phase two consist in certain points. To have far reaching impact in the country, there will be a need to establish a GLOBE Inter-Agency Management (GIAM) team, which will be composed of, but not restricted to, stakeholder organizations in Space Science, Environment, Weather, Agriculture and Education. The management team will be headed by the National Coordinator. 

On a day-to-day basis, the GLOBE program will be managed by Globe Program Country Office (GPCO) which would be comprised of a GLOBE Liaison Officer (GLO), 47 GLOBE County Liaison Officers (GCLO) and volunteers (GLOBE Alumni). The Educational officers in the counties will be encouraged to become the GLOBE County Liaison Officers. 

GLOBE Program in Kenya is also facing challenges as Government bureaucracy, Limited localized comprehensive resource materials explaining the benefits of the GLOBE program for Africa (e.g. malaria research), Unavailability of trained GLOBE teachers and poor record keeping to track previous beneficiaries of the program, Lack of awareness of collaborative activities amongst the African countries, and Lack of sufficient funds for GLOBE activities.
Questions were asked and Mark makes clarifications on regional report template CCs must complete and send back to him in the timeline (not Africa time!). This template will help to report their activities from now to the next meeting. With the transition of the Program this is a must as it will improve the collaboration and the communication intra the community.
Tony will continue with this idea and emphasized the need of more communication. This is very important for two main raisons:

1- Easy access to what is done in the countries last year

2- How many time people spend at the meeting in reporting out, and how we are going to move the program forward in the region?
All countries committed to trying to get as much participation at the GLE, India.
At this moment Rogeline gave a special gift to each participant at this regional meeting and it was with a beautiful smile they moved outside to make a group photo.

Then everybody went to visit the Aloe Ferox factory, where they  could  to buy products for themselves and as gifts (for more information on aloes Ferox products be kind to visit their website at  www.aloeferoxafrica.com). This was also presented as an model opportunity to sustain the GLOBE program in the various countries.
It is in this atmosphere of Joyce that the 9th GLOBE Africa annual Meeting in Mossel Bay ended.
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